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 The current epidemiological situation caused by the 
coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) has forced us to 
adjust our lifestyle and most of our behaviors as no other 
recent health circumstance has. In addition to the social, 
emotional, economic and financial impact, the measures to 
control the disease have also affected the way we, both as 
a society and as individuals, cope with death.
 We intend to discuss how the public health strategies 
implemented to mitigate the spread and morbidity of COV-
ID-19 have changed traditional burial rituals as well as the 
related grief and bereavement processes. Moreover, we 
aim to address potential policy changes.
 The COVID-19 pandemic and the physical distancing 
measures that many countries have enforced have caused 
disruptions to daily routines as well as the usual lived and 
subjective experience of grief and bereavement. In Portu-
gal, some guidelines were published at the beginning of the 
pandemic regarding post-mortem care, autopsy and mor-
tuary care, as determined by the Direção-Geral da Saúde 
(DGS).1 The aim of this guideline was to define the proce-
dures for the after-death care of individuals with suspected 
or confirmed infection by severe acute respiratory syn-
drome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) in order to ultimately 
protect the health of the community.
 Even before death, any terminally ill patients hospital-
ized were in isolation. Accordingly, the presence of fam-
ily members and loved ones during such crucial moments 
became impossible. However, the impact of these circum-
stances among both patients and their families is yet to be 
fully understood. Besides facing such arduous conditions 
over the last days of life, COVID-19 protection measures 
also created a challenging post-death scenario, since funer-
als and burials were postponed or held remotely, with the 
presence of a maximum of 10 people.2,3

 Therefore, in a situation of sudden death or death dur-
ing hospitalization, and in accordance with the aforemen-
tioned guideline, when an individual dies with suspected or 
confirmed infection by SARS-CoV-2, the corpse is removed 
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and never seen again by family members. The identifica-
tion of the body is carried out entirely remotely, often with 
a funeral agency intermediate, through digital photographs 
of the face. The corpse is kept in a waterproof bag, naked, 
without the attire usually chosen by the family, and in a 
closed coffin that remains shut during the funeral.
 The constraints experienced in the farewell moment, of 
cultural and religious nature, may disrupt the family and the 
mourning process. During these unprecedented times, indi-
viduals who experience the sudden death of a family mem-
ber or friend, already miss the anticipatory grief (normal 
mourning experienced when death is expected)4 and are 
now also prevented from a proper farewell. To make matters 
worse, they are not allowed to have physical or current spir-
itual support or to receive the affection of family members 
and friends.
 As such, some changes are recommended below to en-
sure that the COVID-19 protective measures are more com-
prehensive and humanistic. This would allow, on one hand, 
to protect the community during the pandemic, but on the 
other hand, the possibility to carry out proper farewell ritu-
als associated with the loss of a loved one. This may help 
families and friends to cope with grief and mourning during 
the pandemic regardless of the cause of death.

Mental care support
 Offering the contact information of highly accessible 
psychological support services to individuals experiencing 
the loss of a loved one should become a priority at both 
the hospital and/or the Institute of Forensic Medicine. We 
should work collectively towards improving access to psy-
chological interventions, including face-to-face support, 
when possible or, remote psychological support through 
mobile phones or an online format. Special attention must 
be paid to the fact that grief may follow a different course 
after sudden and violent losses compared with losses from 
natural deaths. The nature and circumstances of the former 
make it more difficult for the bereaved to grasp the reality 
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of the loss, and grief reactions may intensify.5 A structured 
approach to bereavement care that is integrated has great 
potential to reduce the stressors of family members faced 
with the sudden and unexpected death of a loved one.6 A 
trained and board-certified professional should be consid-
ered.

Adapt the procedures of body identification and prepa-
ration for burial
 An unexpected death is a marked feature of a corona-
virus-related death, and this bereavement characteristic 
may lead to maladaptive coping and difficulty in adjusting 
to a new reality. Recognizing the uniqueness of each indi-
vidual’s death (due to COVID-19 or do not), adapting the 
procedures of body identification - by allowing the recogni-
tion of the body in person and not through photos (often 
sent by the funeral agencies because they make the bridge 
between families and medical services), with the use of the 
appropriate protective equipment and for a short period of 
time, at the hospital or at the Institute of Forensic Medicine, 
will help families face the loss and grief in a more humanely 
manner, because they will be able to see the relative for one 
last time.

Allow for spiritual support, and for the support of family 
and friends 
 Spiritual beliefs may provide an existential framework 
in which grief is more readily resolved.7 Most spiritual be-
liefs, regardless of being associated or not with religious 
practice, contain tenets about the course of human life and 
existence beyond it. Bereaved survivors should be informed 
about the psychological impact of a traumatic loss and the 
process of grieving, and supportive resources for families 
should be available. In particular, written material for follow-
up contacts, the availability of hospital and/or community-
based grief support systems, mental health services as well 
as spiritual and religious care should be considered. Even 
though they may not provide definitive answers to questions 
and issues of spiritual distress, they may help individuals in 
mental distress to identify and draw upon their sources of 
spiritual strength regardless of their religion or beliefs.

Allow for the presence of family and friends
 Until recently, the restrictions experienced by those who 
lost a family member, when it comes to the number of peo-
ple allowed at funerals, was quite limited. Only since the 
4th May 2020, and according to the reopening calendar ap-
proved by the Council of Ministers (30th April 2020), family 
members were allowed in funerals although, as the Prime 
Minister mentioned “the rule that it is incumbent on mayors, 
as local civil protection authorities, to define the maximum 
limit regarding the number of people who can attend a fu-
neral” remains.8,9

 Even though the state of emergency has been lifted in 
Portugal, just like in other countries, and that there is still 
much to know about SARS-CoV-2 and COVID-19, out-
breaks continue to occur and as we can see from the most 
recent data regarding Lisbon Metropolitan Area, where 19 
parishes in five municipalities of the mentioned Metropolitan 
Area, remain in a state of calamity due to the increase num-
ber in new cases of COVID-19.
 Therefore, more restrictive measures can again be im-
plemented like we’ve seen recently in the Lisbon Metropoli-
tan Area. This could represent again a setback in allowing 
family members to attend funerals. 
 In this sense, it is important to point out that there is no 
known risk of infection by being in the same room with the 
corpse of someone who has died due to COVID-19 at a 
funeral.10 Although transmission may occur between indi-
viduals at the funeral, this can be avoided with the same 
rules applied to other events where the presence of more 
people is allowed, namely physical distancing, frequent 
hand washing, respiratory etiquette and the use of a face 
mask. 
 It is necessary to consider changes to the procedures 
and rules, and tailor strategies that can facilitate the func-
tional adjustment to loss, while also promoting mental 
health and wellbeing during the COVID-19 pandemic.
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